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CALL TO ORDER.  The Chairman, Allen Ward, called the meeting to order and led the pledge of allegiance to the flag at 7:01 PM.
ROLL CALL. Members present were Councilors Ward, Albert, Kolbe, Brunelle, Lunt, Crawford, and Larochelle.  Also present were Diane Barnes, Town Manager; Marc Hagan, Police Chief; Ryan Leighton, Public Works Director; Tracey Steuber, Economic & Community Development Director; Miriam Morgan-Alexander, Assessment Review Board/Appeals Board; Karen Paradise, Planning Board Vice Chairman; and approximately 6 citizens in the audience.
good news & recognition

Councilor Albert recognized the Lisbon high sschool cheerleaders for winning the MVC championships. Congratulations to the cheerleaders for all of their hard work!

Councilor Ward mentioned Winterfest was this weekend at Beaver Park 10:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. and to contact Mark Stevens at the Recreation Department for more information.
PUBLIC HEARING - none
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION & response for agenda items - NONE
CONSENT AGENDA 

VOTE (2018-07) Councilor Albert, seconded by Councilor Kolbe moved to approve the Municipal Accounts Payable & Payroll Warrants #77 for $94,557.85,  #78, for $166,940.00,  #79 was voided, #80 for $151,443.35,  #81 for $185,486.42, and #82 for $ 17,376.35, School Accounts Payable & Payroll Warrants, #14, for $2,222.95, #1036 for $320,114.27,  #1037 for $12,936.15,  #1813 for $74,401.49,  along with the Minutes of January 2, 2018. Order passed - Vote 7-0.
COUNCIL ORDERS, RESOLUTIONS, & ORDINANCES
SEWER DEPARTMENT ¾ TON PICKUP TRUCK BIDS
INTRODUCTION:  Mr. Leighton reports we sent out RFP to the following vendors:  

	Bill Dodge Auto Group
	Goodwin’s Chevrolet

	Bodwell Motors
	Lee Auto

	Casco Bay Ford
	O'Connor Motors

	Charlie's Chevrolet
	Quirk Auto

	Darling's
	Rowe Auburn

	Emerson's
	

	


The town received the following bids:



Bill Dodge Auto Group
-
$30,762



O'Connor Motors 
- 
$28,976 



Rowe Auburn

- 
$27,896

Mr. Leighton recommends awarding the bid to Rowe Auburn and requests permission to use the available funds carried forward from the previous year as well as the funds intended to be transferred from the Parks and Recreation Department to the Sewer Department for the truck we want to replace.  Below are the account numbers we would like to use in order.  



E-04-405-5368
Vehicle Replacement
$ 4,000.00


E-20-100-5410
Sewer-Equipment
$11,631.00



E-20-100-5554
WWTP Sewers
  
$18,615.73

COUNCILOR COMMENTS:  Councilor Larochelle wanted to know what trucks were in use and how long the new truck was expected to last. Mr. Leighton stated that the Sewer Department had two trucks, one with a utility bed and the other with a dump bed.  Mr. Leighton indicated the new truck would last at least ten years in service. 
Councilor Lunt asked what was planned for the dump truck. Mr. Leighton said the Parks and Recreation Department would be buying the truck from the Sewer Department, but he was unaware of the plan for the truck used by Parks and Recreation now. Councilor Lunt requested an update on this truck as it could affect the budget.
VOTE (2018-08) Councilor Brunelle, seconded by Councilor Larochelle moved to award the bid to Rowe Auburn for a new 2018 Ford F-250 truck not to exceed $27,896 and to use available funds as presented 



E-04-405-5368
Vehicle Replacement
$ 4,000.00



E-20-100-5410
Sewer-Equipment
$11,631.00




E-20-100-5554
WWTP Sewers
  
$18,615.73

Order passed - Vote 7-0.

CDBG DOWNTOWN GRANT

 LISBON VILLAGE STREETSCAPE PROJECT

LETTER OF INTENT/MATCHING FUNDS
INTRODUCTION:  Tracey Steuber recommended the Council authorize the Town Manager to sign the Letter of Intent to apply for the CDBG Downtown Grant for the Lisbon Village Streetscape Project. The Slum & Blight Declaration was approved at the January 2 meeting. The Letter of Intent along with the matching funds must be submitted with the application for the Community Development Block Grant application. 
COUNCILOR COMMENTS:  Councilor Larochelle asked for the current TIF balance. Mrs. Barnes stated that there was approximately $82,000 in the Dingley TIF Reserve account and approximately $29,000 in the Downtown TIF Reserve account as of June 2017.  However, this amount did not include funds available in the upcoming budget or the Downtown TIF account. Councilor Larochelle said he would like to see the matching funds go towards smaller projects and improvements if the town does not get the grant.  
VOTE (2018-09) Councilor Albert, seconded by Councilor Lunt moved to appropriate $75,000 in matching funds, and authorize the Town Manager to sign the Letter of Intent to apply for a CDBG Downtown Grant for the Lisbon Village Streetscape Project.  Order passed - Vote 7-0.

CMCHC / HEALTHY ANDROSCOGGIN – MINI GRANT OPPORTUNITY

INTRODUCTION:  Chief Hagan said the Lisbon Police Department has been given the opportunity to enter into an agreement with the Central Maine Community Health Corporation (CMCHC), who is actually the fiscal agent and sponsor for Healthy Androscoggin. Healthy Androscoggin is a local organization that promotes and encourages positive choices including but not limited to the prevention of youth tobacco and other substance use.    

Healthy Androscoggin, through the CMCHC, has offered the Lisbon Police Department a six hundred dollar ($600) grant to:

1. Increase enforcement of underage drinking and, 

2. Decrease access to alcohol among minors in Androscoggin County.
The police department would use the $600 award to pay officers’ overtime details.  These details would be a combination of high visibility patrols during the spring, the prom, and the weekend of graduation, as well as plain clothes details in unmarked vehicles enforcing underage drinking violations.  All costs incurred would be submitted by invoice to the Central Maine Community Health Corporation for reimbursement.  There are no matching fund requirements required.

Chief Hagan requested permission to accept the Healthy Androscoggin grant and use the monies in our enforcement program as stated above. 
VOTE (2018-10) Councilor Brunelle, seconded by Councilor Lunt moved to authorize the Town Manager to apply, accept, and expend the $600 CMCHC/Healthy Androscoggin Grant as presented.  Order passed - Vote 7-0.

TAX ACQUIRED PROPERTY REDEMPTION
INTRODUCTION:  Mrs. Barnes reported the Town of Lisbon foreclosed on the following properties for non-payment of Real Estate Taxes.  The next step in the process is to have Council authorize a 30-day redemption period in which taxpayers are notified by mail that they have 30 days to redeem their property by paying all outstanding taxes and fees owed before the Town takes steps to dispose of the tax acquired property.  The Town foreclosed on these properties on December 18, 2017.

Name



Address



Total Owed as of 2/16/2018

Blair Clark



10 Sabattus Creek Drive

$1,372.93

Trent Dall



13 Stanley Drive


$   955.73

Shelly Morse


146 Summer Street

$2,252.05

Irene Reil



18 Bibber Street


$5,133.91

VOTE (2018-11) Councilor Crawford, seconded by Councilor Albert moved to authorize the Town Treasurer to send out a 30-day notice of redemption to the tax acquired property owners of record allowing them to pay all real estate taxes and fees owed on the property in full by the end of the 30-day period of redemption, and to accept the funds until Council takes action to dispose of the property and issue a quit claim deed when payment in full is received.  Order passed - Vote 7-0.
MORATORIUM ORDINANCE ON 
MEDICAL MARIJUANA STOREFRONTS 
Emergency Ordinance
INTRODUCTION:  Mrs. Barnes reported that because Section 2.08(b) of the town’s charter provides that emergency ordinances expire after 90 days unless adopted in accordance with the regular ordinance process so the Council could schedule it for a first reading and second reading/public hearing, as you would a regular ordinance if the Council determines the existence of an emergency exists.  This would make the emergency ordinance effective on the date it is enacted, rather than 21 days later.  She explained that by its terms it would then apply to any application filed after January 12, the date the agenda will be posted, thus putting potential applicants on notice.   

COUNCILOR COMMENTS:  Councilor Larochelle indicated there was no difference between buying a prescription drug and buying prescription Marijuana in terms of retail sales, and the 90 day moratorium would give the Planning Board time to create a land use category and requirement standards.  Mrs. Paradis said the board could start the process, but they would need to wait until the amendment to the state laws, regarding the sale of medical Marijuana, take effect on February 1st, 2018.  
Mrs. Barnes explained the emergency ordinance would be enacted immediately and expires on the 91st day, while the regular moratorium ordinance would take effect in 21 days.

Council Ward reiterated the intent of the Emergency Ordinance was not to exclude anyone from applying, but to give the planning Board time to create the guidelines for future applications.
VOTE (2018-12) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Brunelle moved to adopt the following Emergency Moratorium Ordinance on Medical Marijuana Storefronts amended to expire in 90 days:  
EMERGENCY MORATORIUM ORDINANCE ON 

MEDICAL MARIJUANA STOREFRONTS 

WHEREAS, the Town enacted a Moratorium on Retail Marijuana Establishments and Retail Marijuana Stores and Retail Marijuana Social Clubs on April 4, 2017, and extended by votes of the Town Council on September 19, 2017 and November 17, 2017; 

WHEREAS, medical marijuana storefronts are a newly proposed type of use which is not specifically regulated under the Maine Medical Use of Marijuana Act, and which causes the same questions and concerns set forth in the Moratorium on Retail Marijuana Establishments and Retail Marijuana Stores and Retail Marijuana Social Clubs (such questions and concerns being included herein by reference); 

WHEREAS, the Town needs time to review pending regulations adopted by the State and to review its own Code of Ordinances to determine the implications of future proposed medical marijuana storefronts to develop reasonable ordinances governing the location and operations of such establishments; 

WHEREAS, the Town Council, with the advice and assistance of the administration and police department, shall study the Town’s current Code of Ordinances to determine the land use and other regulatory implications of medical marijuana storefronts and consider what locations, if any, and approval and performance standards, if any, might be appropriate for such uses; and 

WHEREAS, it is anticipated that such a study, review, and development of recommended Ordinance, changes will take at least one hundred and eighty (180) days from the date the Town enacts this Moratorium Ordinance on Medical Marijuana Storefronts; 

NOW, THEREFORE, be it ordained by the Town Council of the Town of Lisbon, that the following Moratorium Ordinance on Medical Marijuana Storefronts (the “Moratorium Ordinance”) be, and hereby is, enacted, and, in furtherance thereof, the Town Council does hereby declare a moratorium on the location, operation or licensing of any medical marijuana storefronts within the Town. For the purposes of this Moratorium Ordinance, a medical marijuana storefront is defined as an establishment which resembles a retail storefront in terms of signage, hours of operation and accessibility to patrons, and which is operated by one or more registered Primary Caregivers as defined by 22 M.R.S.A. § 2422(8-A) for the sale of marijuana and marijuana products to Qualifying Patients as defined by 22 M.R.S.A. § 2422(9). 

This Moratorium Ordinance shall take effect once enacted by the Town Council, in accordance with the provisions of the Town Charter and, notwithstanding 1 M.R.S.A. § 302, shall be applicable to Medical Marijuana Storefronts for which applications are not pending or approved as of January 12, 2018. The moratorium shall run concurrently with the Moratorium on Retail Marijuana Establishments and Retail Marijuana Stores and Retail Marijuana Social Clubs and shall expire on the date said Moratorium expires, unless extended, repealed, or modified by the Town Council, for the express purpose of drafting an amendment or amendments to the Town’s current Code of Ordinances to protect the public from health and safety risks including, but not limited to, compatibility of medical marijuana storefronts with existing and permitted uses in residential, commercial and industrial zoning districts, the potential adverse health and safety effects of medical marijuana storefronts on the community if not properly regulated, and the adequacy of the Town’s infrastructure to accommodate the presence of medical marijuana storefronts in the Town. 

BE IT FURTHER ORDAINED, that this Moratorium Ordinance shall apply to medical marijuana storefronts that may be proposed to be located within the Town after the enactment of this Ordinance; and 

BE IT FURTHER ORDAINED, that no person or organization shall develop or operate a medical marijuana storefront within the Town on or after the enactment date of this Moratorium Ordinance without complying with whatever ordinance amendment or amendments the Town Council may enact as a result of this Moratorium Ordinance; and 

BE IT FURTHER ORDAINED, that during the time this Moratorium Ordinance is in effect, no officer, official, employee, office, administrative board or agency of the Town shall accept, process, approve, deny, or in any other way act upon any application for a license, building permit or any other type of land use approval or permit and/or any other permits or licenses related to a medical marijuana storefront unless the application under review was filed with the Town prior to the enactment date of this Ordinance; and 

BE IT FURTHER ORDAINED, that those provisions of the Town’s current Code of Ordinances that are inconsistent or conflicting with the provisions of this Ordinance, are hereby repealed to the extent that they are applicable for the duration of the moratorium hereby ordained, and as it may be extended as permitted by law, but not otherwise; and 

BE IT FURTHER ORDAINED, that if medical marijuana storefronts are established in violation of this Moratorium Ordinance, each day of any continuing violation shall constitute a separate violation of this Moratorium Ordinance, and the Town shall be entitled to all rights available to it in law and equity, including, but not limited to, fines and penalties, injunctive relief, and its reasonable attorney’s fees and costs in prosecuting any such violations; and 

BE IT FURTHER ORDAINED, that should any section or provision of this Moratorium Ordinance be declared by any court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, such a declaration shall not invalidate any other section or provision. 

Emergency Declaration

The Town Council declares the existence of an emergency because the Code of Ordinances is insufficient to prevent serious public harm that could be caused by the unregulated development of medical marijuana storefronts, thereby necessitating a moratorium to provide an opportunity for the Town to review the potential impacts and harm that may be caused by such storefronts, and to amend its Code of Ordinances to mitigate the potential impact and harm on the Town and its residents. In accordance with Section 2.08 of the Town Charter, this Moratorium shall be enacted as both an emergency and a regular ordinance. It shall be effective immediately upon enactment and shall remain in effect for one hundred eighty (180) days from the date of enactment unless it is terminated or extended in accordance with this Ordinance. 

Roll Call Vote:  Yeas – Albert, Lunt, Crawford, Larochelle, Ward, Kolbe, and Brunelle.  Nays - None.  Order passed - Vote 7-0.

OTHER business 
A. COUNCIL COMMITTEE REPORTS

1. School Committee:  Councilor Albert said the School Committee did not meet due to holiday.
2. Planning:  Councilor Ward said the board accepted the site plan application for Mother Earth Medicine with a condition they submit a scaled site plan. They planned a site visit to Mother Earth Medicine for January 25 at 6:00 PM. He presented updates on the Comprehensive Plan and Online Survey with completion expected by the end of summer.  Councilor Ward mentioned the Code Enforcement Annual Report indicated they issued 132 building permits in 2017, which is a 40% increase from 2016.  
3. Water Commission: Councilor Brunelle mentioned that State Representative Rick Mason was present at the January 9th meeting to help clarify the language used in the Water Commission’s Charter regarding the date when newly elected members can vote. The Water Commission also discussed an upcoming rate change and planned a public hearing on February 15 at 6:00 PM. The Water Department will be putting in new lines for a new bridge MDOT will be building in the spring/early summer with an estimated cost of $165,000.
4. Lisbon Development Committee: Councilor Larochelle said there was nothing to report for LDC.
5. Conservation Commission: Councilor Ward said the Conservation Commission meeting had been postponed one week.
6. Recreation Committee: Councilor Kolbe said the Recreation Committee met on January 5th to discuss the upcoming budget and the details of Winterfest.  The next scheduled meeting is February 5th. 
7. County Budget Committee: Councilor Ward said there was nothing to report for the County Budget.
8. Library Committee:  Councilor Lunt said the Library had a break in the heating system in the back room. Mr. Leighton said a combination of factors caused the break including the extreme cold temperatures in recent days.  Several issues are being looked into as the cause of the break, such as no thermostat in that back room, having the radiators on the outside wall, and heat pumps affecting the performance of the thermostat.                                                                             

Mr. Leighton said that the heater in the garage at Town Hall had also stopped working and Patriot Mechanical, who services our system, were quick to get the heater working again. However, this affected the heater in the utility room where the water service and the sprinkler main enter the building. Subsequently, the Utility room sprinkler system was also affected and the sprinkler system froze as well. Councilor Larochelle expressed concern for the documents in the vault and discussed the possibility of installing a dry system.
B. TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT
Mrs. Barnes said she met with all department heads regarding the budget and everyone is starting to work on the CIP.  She plans to present both reports to the council at the same time.
Mrs. Barnes stated there was a follow up meeting regarding the comprehensive look at proposed changes to the sewer ordinance. Mrs. Barnes said a workshop would be scheduled in February to discuss the changes before presenting the ordinance to the Council.
C. dePARTMENT HEAD WRITTEN REPORT - no comments
D. MDOT Project Updates

Mr. Leighton said there have been issues with the intersection of Route 196 and Route 9 due to a broken traffic piece in the ground involving the loop system that controls the light. A&D Electric noted the pedestrian poles needed to be replaced as well. Mr. Leighton stated a new camera system would improve the intersections due to the camera system's ability to monitor the traffic in real time. Thus, changes can be made to traffic signals as traffic patterns change. Also, the intersection has been monitored by ATRC since September and the traffic pattern revealed a need for a left turning arrow at Route 9, as well as priority over the LHS exit. The extra turn arrows and the transition from in ground loop systems to camera systems has been included in that estimate compiled for an MDOT project this summer. The estimate is $52,000 and the town would pay approximately 10%. Chief Hagan stated the problems at the intersection of Route 196/Route 9 are both a safety and nuisance issue.  Mr. Leighton said that until the intersection was improved, the crosswalk would be painted black to eliminate any dangerous situations with pedestrians. 
Mr. Leighton stated the Route 125 and intersection projects have a funding shortfall from original estimates, and the town would now need to pay 10% of a $9,000,000 million dollar project or approximately $900,000.  Mr. Leighton said he was more worried about the project being completed in phases that could cause conflicts with other town projects.
Mr. Leighton stated federal law now states the Rectangular Rapidly Flashing Beacons for crosswalks are no longer acceptable installations.  The currently installed beacons are allowed, but the town would need to consider an alternative replacement for future crosswalk signs.  
APPOINTMENTS - NONE

councilor COMMUNICATIONS
Councilor Ward stated he wanted to discuss goals from the last meeting and items that needed to be before the budget workshop. 

Councilor Ward asked about the progress of the subcommittee regarding Lisbon Emergency. Councilor Albert stated the subcommittee had scaled down their by-laws from 26 pages to 14 pages. Councilor Albert also said he felt the discussions held in subcommittee were productive and felt they were ready to present their goals to the Council regarding level of service to the community and how that would impact the town’s budget.  Councilor Albert said the town needs to continue to support Lisbon Emergency and its current level of service.  Councilor Albert stated the costs for this service has risen due to the fact that hospitals no longer replace supplies used in the field, an increase in manpower needs, vehicle maintenance, increased training costs, and an increase in calls from Lewiston.  Councilor Ward stated he has asked both the Fire and Police Departments to assess what the true cost to the community will be when they have mutual aid calls.  
The Council set a public meeting on February 6 at 7:00 PM to discuss Lisbon Emergency - Level of Service and Funding.
Councilor Ward said he would like to receive all the department/committee goals and priorities for the upcoming year by the March 6th Council meeting. Councilor Larochelle said he would like to see the committee chairs present their goals and ideas to the Council so that the Council could get to know who is on the committees and let the committees know the Council is working with them to get things done.
Councilor Ward stated he would like to see the Town Manager’s recommendations for budget cuts.  Councilor Ward said he wanted all departments to send their recommendations, but he wanted the Town Manager to have the first task.  He stated he wanted to have input from the Water Department and the School Department for the Capital Plan as they have a great impact on the community. 

Councilor Ward stated he liked the new sign up option for E-Alerts on the town Website.  Councilor Ward said he thought this was a great communications venue for the community and encouraged the department heads to use the system.  

Councilor Crawford asked if there was a text option available for the E-Alerts. Councilor Ward stated that an extra fee would be charges for texts, but would be considered at the upcoming budget workshop. Tracey Steuber, Economic and Community Development Director, said that after the original 5,000 texts, the town would be charged a fee for each text thereafter.  Ms. Steuber stated she had added extra E-Alerts for each department. Councilor Ward stated people who have signed up with the E-Alert system may need to go back and pick some of these added items to make sure they receive the updates. Ms. Steuber stated a general Contact Us link was available for help with a link or if there was a concern with the website.

Councilor Ward stated there should be a discussion regarding planning and implementing the Moxie Festival in the future on the budget. Councilor Albert said maybe hiring a planner would be a possible topic of discussion since the same people seem to be doing the majority of the work.  Ms. Steuber said she had reached out to the local colleges to see if any of the marketing students would be interested in the project. Mrs. Barnes said she felt it would be a good experience builder for them and a little more economical for the town. Councilor Larochelle stated he would like to see the workshop include a discussion about the support the festival gets from the local businesses and their views regarding the festivals impact on their individual businesses. Ms. Steuber said it was difficult to expand with the current location of the festival and found that many visitors did not have a clear understanding of where all of the events take place during the festival. Ms. Steuber said this year an Art Walk would be included to try and help guide festival goers to these events. 
The Council set a workshop to discuss the Moxie Festival on February 27 at 6:00 PM.
Councilor Crawford stated he would like to discuss changing the seasonal parking ban to a parking ban during storms only. Councilor Larochelle said he felt it was a discussion for Public Works or the Police Department to modify.  Councilor Crawford stated that if the law is not being enforced it should not be in the ordinance.  Mrs. Barnes stated she had been in discussions with Mr. Leighton about striking the language altogether and doing just parking bans during snow removals from storms. Mrs. Barnes said as long as the town had a mechanism for notifying everyone and people knew that if they were parked on the street during snow removal they would be towed at their expense. Councilor Larochelle asked for a recommendation regarding the parking ban issue from the Town Manager for the next Council meeting.  
Councilor Larochelle stated there have been questions regarding lighting in Kelly Park. Councilor Ward said the Council votes on the streets, but not anything associated with the lights.  Mrs. Barnes said there would need to be a modification to the Street Lighting Ordinance for the Council to be able to vote on the issue. Councilor Larochelle said he wanted to see more conservative policies towards future developments.  Councilor Larochelle said we need a standard policy for adopting a road.   
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION FOR NEW ITEMS - NONE
EXECUTIVE SESSION
VOTE (2018-13) Councilor Brunelle, seconded by Councilor Crawford moved to go into Executive Session per 1 MRSA Section 405 (6) (A) Personnel Matters at 8:52 PM.  Order passed – Vote 7-0.
VOTE (2018-14) Councilor Kolbe, seconded by Councilor Crawford moved to authorize the Town Manager to enter into a sidebar agreement between the administration and Maine Association of Police.   Order passed - Vote 7 - 0
ADJOURNMENT
Order (2018 - 15) Councilor Kolbe, seconded by Councilor Albert moved to adjourn at 9:45 PM.  Order passed - Vote 7 - 0.
___________________________________

Michelle Rene Foss, Assistant Town Clerk
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